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In this issue: Report of the ICCRS-conference in Korea, June 2009, with 1000 participants from 43 countries and 50.000 participants in the final meeting. But most of all: love in action. By Nel Koeleman from the Netherlands.
LOVE IN ACTION  - ICCRS IN KOREA

Nel Koeleman from Europe
What an experience! What a love! What a discovery that we have a growing, dynamic, young church in Asia! I participated in the ICCRS-conference in Kkottongnae, from 1 to 9 June 2009, two and a half hours by bus from Seoul, South-Korea. Kkottongnae is a home where primarily the sick, destitute and handicapped are taken in and cared for.

Kkottongnae means ‘field of flowers’, and the flowers are the ones who are being cared for there. There are 340 full-time workers, among which are a lot of religious. Alongside that about 200,000 volunteers offer their services every year for short or long terms.

Eighteen beggars

Thirty years ago Father John Oh saw a beggar walking along the street. He followed him and saw how this beggar cared for eighteen other beggars who were worse off than himself. Father Oh was so touched that he took in those eighteen beggars and cared for them himself. This has grown into a big complex encompassing a hospital, church and school. There is a college level training school for carers and different houses: House of love, House of peace, House of hope, House of angels. The inhabitants of these houses are surrounded by love and care. There is also a training centre where many come to experience and learn how to give and receive love in practice.

Eye contact

For the first two days of the conference we were divided into groups to do voluntary work. I was put into a group for the mental and physically handicapped. We were advised to approach the people by making eye contact and by touch. I had to care for a man that could only scream, cry or laugh, but no matter what I tried I could not make any contact with him and he just screamed or cried. It was so difficult that I began to wonder whether this was what I had come all the way from the Netherlands to South Korea to attend a conference for. The next day we had to care for the same person as the first day. I prayed to the Lord, “I cannot give him any love, will you please work through me?” At our first eye contact I saw a flicker of recognition and he began to laugh. I could feed him and also brush his teeth. We sat on the ground together and just laughed for a long time. I was so thankful and thought, yes this is the place to learn love in practice.

'I give you my love'

The greeting in Kkottongnae is 'saranghamnida'. This means ‘I give you my love’, and with their hands they make the shape of a heart above the head. You are greeted like this everywhere and it really touches your heart. This greeting is now recognised in the whole of South-Korea and is also used by the new president, Le Myong Bak, during official gatherings.

What a start to a charismatic conference! It was an experience that I wouldn’t have liked to miss.

The third day was the official opening of the conference. There were 1000 participants from 43 different countries. One archbishop, three cardinals, ten other bishops and many priests. The South Korean bishop Gabriel Chang from the Cheongju diocese began his speech with the words, ‘God looks at me and loves me as if I am the only person of the six billion that inhabits the earth and that should be our approach to other people as well.’ This has also been my experience at this conference. You were not one of the many but you felt personally welcome and were taken into an atmosphere of love and respect. It was said, ‘That is the fruit of the love from that one beggar who put his life out to help other beggars who were worse off than himself.’

The evening when prayer was said for the breakthrough of the Holy Spirit was very impressive. The bishops and priests went around the 1000 people present to lay on hands, anoint with holy oil and pray individually for the breakthrough of the Holy Spirit. The power of the Holy Spirit was so strongly present that many ‘rested in the Spirit’*. After that there was a great feast of exhilarated dancing and singing.

The Dutch flag

The next day was the great manifestation and Eucharistic celebration in the open air. They expected 35,000 people – but I heard that there were at least 50,000 present. The different national representatives trooped their flags. The youth were very well represented. There were only two representatives from The Netherlands and I carried the flag. From China there was a group of five young priests and five sisters.

As we carried the flags we were greeted by the 50,000 people present as if we had won the Olympic games! As members of the congress we had special places at the podium. From there, where the Mass was celebrated, we had a panoramic view of the people present. It was a wonderful opportunity to pray, ‘Lord bring peace between the peoples of North and South Korea’.

Martyrs

Catholicism was introduced to Korea only 220 years ago and of that have been 100 years of persecution. More than 1000 martyrs have given their lives for their faith. The fruit of their efforts is that the church in South Korea is now one of the fastest growing churches. The seminaries are full. There is a waiting list of two years. 
Last year 580 priests received the baptism in the Holy Spirit.

In the last two days we visited different holy places of martyrdom. These days were also closed with a celebration in the open air, where Michelle Moran and the other ICCRS representatives prayed for healing and peace in all the countries that were represented there.

Begin with giving

There is so much more to say, but I will end with a quotation from the sermon of father John Oh, the founder of Kkottongnae: 'A beggar is someone that can only ask because he has nothing to give. In each of us lurks a beggar. Begin with giving from the little that you have and God will multiply what you have.’ The beggar that father Oh met had nothing and still he gave to others and that has now grown to a Kkottongnae, a field of flowers whose odour is spreading throughout the world.

With a greeting that has become international – because there are branches of Kkottongnae in other countries (Phillipines, U.S.A., Uganda, India, Bangladesh) where this greeting is also practiced – I end with: SARANGHAMNIDA, I GIVE YOU MY LOVE.

* To rest in the Spirit: a positive spiritual experience where you cannot stand up anymore but slowly fall to the floor in total relaxation. 

The Pope about Asia and Europe

ICCRS-Chairman Michelle Moran said that in 2007, she and the vice-chairman Cyril John from India, had a talk with Pope Benedict XVI. In that meeting the pope said that the church in Europe is going through a difficult time, but the church in Asia is very strong. It was from that conversation that it was decided to have the ICCRS conference in Asia. 
Pictures: http://cafe.daum.net/matheo/D1e2/8
The Dutch original text of this article will be published in Bouwen aan de Nieuwe Aarde, the magazine of CCR in the Netherlands.
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